PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 13, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 13, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

Town Manager’s Report

Pilgrim Memorial State Park – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that the Town has received correspondence from Ellen Smith Fitzpatrick, the Special Projects and Events Coordinator from the Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR), with an update on the improvements planned within Pilgrim Memorial State Park, specifically the Frazier State Pier and the Plymouth Rock Portico.  

 

Testing work for the rehabilitation of the Portico, Mr. Sylvia explained, is scheduled for the week of March 19, 2007.  The Portico will be closed during the testing phase, he said, which is expected to last one week.   Additionally, Mr. Sylvia noted, DCR’s Cultural Resources staff has developed interpretive signage about the issues at the Portico, explaining why testing work is needed and what exactly is being done. 
 

Mr. Sylvia further explained that, in February, DCR posted information on soliciting bids to do the repair work at the Frazier State Pier, where Mayflower II is docked.  Bids, Mr. Sylvia said, will be opened in late March; work is estimated to begin in April; and repairs are expected to be completed by early June.   Mr. Sylvia outlined the repair work, and noted that DCR will be working in cooperation with local committees on the major events planned to commemorate the 50th anniversary of the Mayflower II’s arrival in Plymouth.

Mr. Sylvia noted that DCR has been responsive to concerns that the Board and the Town have expressed regarding the maintenance of Pilgrim Memorial State Park.   DCR park and planning staff, Mr. Sylvia said, will be doing an assessment of the landscaping to be done at the state park this spring and hiring a contractor to do the work, with a target completion date of June 1st.   Additionally, Mr. Sylvia explained, DCR has funded a new orientation kiosk to be placed at the principle visitor contact point at the park, featuring two informational panels and a large space for posting announcement of upcoming events.
 

Free Cash – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the Town was recently notified that its certified free cash as of July 1, 2006 is as follows:

General Fund:


$4,039,341

Sewer Enterprise

$   105,959

Water Enterprise

$   246,426

Airport Enterprise

$   655,045

Solid Waste Enterprise
$       5,110

The Finance Department, Mr. Sylvia said, is in the process of formulating recommendations for utilizing the above referenced free cash in Fiscal Year 2008, and they will provide an update to the Board as soon as the recommendation process is complete.  

Wastewater Facility – Mr. Sylvia updated the Board with information on the Town’s wastewater facility and the monthly level reports required by the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection.  Currently, Mr. Sylvia said, levels are not as they should be, and the Department of Public Works is monitoring its contracted wastewater agent, Veolia, for progress on the remediation of this important matter.  
Licenses
Common Victualler (New)

· KLP Ventures, Inc. d/b/a Subway, 131 Commerce Way, Eric Scioscia, requested a new Common Victualler License.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler License for KLP Ventures, Inc.  Voted 3-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt Licenses
· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for March 16, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a wine tasting dinner.

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 3-0, approved.

· Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road, requested One Day Wine and Malt Licenses from 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. for the following dates:



March 17, 2007

March 25, 2007



March 18, 2007

March 31, 2007



March 24, 2007

Rain dates are as follows:  March 19, 23, 29, and 30, 2007.  These dates will only be used if the above dates are rained out.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Atlantic Country Club.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Multiple License Requests
· ARG Enterprises, Inc. d/b/a Black Angus Steakhouse, 104 Colony Place, requested the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:

· Common Victualler 

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m. 

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m. 

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above licenses for ARG Enterprises, Inc.  Voted 3-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the March 6th, 2007 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 3-0, approved.
Town Elections - The Board approved and signed the Election Warrant for May 12, 2007.  

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  No one came forward to speak. 
Public Hearing – New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License

Chairman Quintal opened a Public Hearing in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws to consider an application for a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License from ARG Enterprises, Inc. d/b/a Black Angus Steakhouse, 104 Colony Place Road, Carl Johnson, Manager.  Notice of the hearing was given and those wishing to be heard on this matter were invited to attend.

Attorney Steven Miller addressed the Board on behalf of ARG Enterprises, Inc.  Attorney Miller explained to the Board that ARG Enterprises currently operates 86 Black Angus Steakhouses spanning the West Coast. The Plymouth location, Attorney Miller explained, will be ARG’s first on the east coast, with a target opening date of September 13, 2007.  
In response to an inquiry by Selectman Schena as to why Plymouth was chosen as their first East Coast site, a representative from the Black Angus Steakhouse responded that his company hired consultants to research and map growth markets.  The representative noted that Plymouth was identified as an ideal market and that Colony Place was specifically chosen for its synergy of retail and restaurant.  

Carl Johnson, Manager, explained to the Board that, as a senior Black Angus Steakhouse manager, he planned to temporarily locate to the area to open the new location and train a successor manager.  Mr. Johnson confirmed for the Board that he will begin TIPS certification (as required by the state of Massachusetts) on April 3, 2007, and he noted that he intends to make Black Angus a member of the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing for public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved a New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License for ARG Enterprises, Inc. d/b/a Black Angus Steakhouse.  Voted 3-0, approved.
Town Meeting Articles
Article 31
To see what action the Town will take relative to amending the Town of Plymouth Zoning Bylaw and Map by rezoning Lots 8B-2A, 8B-2B, 8B-2C, 8B-3 and 8B-5, as shown on Plymouth Assessors’ Map 102, and Lot 1-332, 1-227, 1-228, 1-229, 1-230, 1-231, and 1-232, all as shown on Assessors’ Map 3, from Light Industrial to Mixed Commerce (MC), or take any other action relative thereto.


BY PETITION:  CAROL S. ALMEIDA, ET AL

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, summarized the scope of Article 31 for the Board.  Essentially, Mr. Hartmann said, the Almeida family, owners of property on Cherry Street (south of the WPLM station, north of what was J & J Materials) wishes to rezone their parcel from Light Industrial to Mixed Commercial.  Currently, Mr. Hartmann pointed out, an auto salvage yard and tow service is operated on the parcel.   The Planning Board, Mr. Hartmann said, voted 3-2 in favor of the proposal, to discourage the current uses of the property in favor of the retail use allowed by the proposed change to Mixed Commercial zoning.  
Attorney Lawrence Winokur addressed the Board on behalf of the Almeida family (petitioners) and presented informational materials and maps for their reference.  He reviewed the zoning maps of the 16-acre parcel and cited points from the RKG Master Plan study that support his clients’ request.   Abutters to the Almeida parcel, Concord Electric and WPLM, have been contacted, he said, and no objections have been made to the proposed zoning change.   Attorney Winokur cited the Planning Board’s decision to explore the potential change in use, and he explained that, upon development, the salvage yard and industrial uses would be cleared and cleaned for potential retail use.  Sewer and water infrastructure in the street is in place, he said, and a traffic study will be conducted during the permitting process.   
Ultimately, Attorney Winokur said, the proposed change will not substantially alter the zoning that is currently in place; if anything, he said, it will allow improved use and environmental benefits to the area, with an increased assessed value per acre and its proximity to the new Route 44 and the Industrial Park.  Attorney Winokur then pointed out that the Finance and West Plymouth Steering committees have voted to support the article.  

Chairman Quintal asked Attorney Winokur if the North Plymouth Steering Committee had been contacted, to which Attorney Winokur replied that he is scheduled to meet with them in April.  Chairman then noted that he would vote to recommend the article, and he asked the petitioners and, subsequently, the Town’s reviewing boards to consider the visual impact of whatever development occurs on the site if the zoning change is approved.
Selectman Malaguti noted that he would support the zoning change, as well, because it would serve as an improvement to the site, as well as an increased assessment for the Town’s commercial tax base.
Selectman Schena explained that he does not prefer the piece-by-piece approach of petitioned zoning.  While not totally opposed to the proposal, he noted that he would not support the proposed article, as he feels that the potential impact of the change should be examined further, especially the traffic impact of retail use at the site. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Chairman Quintal, the Board voted to recommend Article 31 to Town Meeting.  Voted 2-1, with Selectman Schena in opposition.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

New Business:
Waverly Oaks Parcel – Selectman Schena stated that he would like the Town to more aggressively investigate the possible purchase of the Waverly Oaks parcel of Chapter 61B land next to Plymouth South High School.  He asked that the Planning Department prepare a report for the Board to consider as soon as possible. 

Mass Highway / Colony Place – Selectman Schena expressed concern about MassHighway’s slow response to Plymouth’s requests for improved signage and tree buffering along the edges of the roadways near Colony Place. 

Old Sandwich Road / Sacrifice Rock – Selectman Schena noted hearing of recent plans to redesign the Sacrifice Rock area of Old Sandwich Road.  He asked that the Board and the Planning Department monitor this closely.   
Clarification – In reference to the concerns that he expressed over the Colony Place development in North/West Plymouth, Chairman Quintal wished to make note that his concerns for the impact of over-development apply to the entire Town, and not just the area in which he lives.   
Retaining Walls – Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Hartmann to relay his concerns to the Planning Board about the massive retaining walls on Cherry Street and Long Pond Road.  While he recognized that there are no simple answers to this issue, Selectman Malaguti noted that proposals for such large retaining walls beg the question of whether a lot is reasonably suitable for development or not. 
Mr. Hartmann responded that the issue of developable parcels falls within the scope of zoning, as well as planning.  The Planning Department, he said, does make every effort to work with developers to keep the grading of the parcel appropriate.  For example, Mr. Hartmann noted, the Planning Board voted against recommending the retaining wall on Long Pond Road, but the Zoning Board approved it.  Lessons are learned each time with issues like the retaining walls on Long Pond Road and Cherry Street, he said, and the Planning Department does its best to avoid repeating any unforeseen mistakes within their control.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Schena – yes, Quintal – Yes, Malaguti – Yes.

Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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